# Harvesting the Rewards of Multinational Cooperation

# The Royal Air Force's Project Seedcorn

STEVEN PAGET, PHD

The introduction of the first P-8 Poseidon aircraft into service as part of a  $\pounds$ 3 billion program marked a major milestone for the defense of the United Kingdom (UK), but the move has been underpinned by multinational cooperation.<sup>1</sup> The Royal Air Force (RAF) announced that the fourth RAF P-8 Poseidon maritime patrol aircraft, which arrived at RAF Lossiemouth in late 2020, has been named the "Spirit of Reykjavik" in recognition of "the role played by the Icelandic capital and its people in enabling the Allied victory during the Battle of the Atlantic."<sup>2</sup> The acknowledgment of the importance of Iceland during the Second World War is a poignant tribute, but the wider significance of other nations supporting the RAF's maritime airpower should not be underestimated.

The Seedcorn initiative, which saw personnel embedded with multinational partners, was designed to underpin the preservation of the UK's maritime patrol aircraft skills and has helped to enable the effective integration of the P-8 Poseidon—a multirole aircraft that addresses a gap in the RAF's maritime patrol capability.<sup>3</sup> The P-8 Poseidon will undertake various roles, including patrolling the seas, antisubmarine warfare, helping to protect the nuclear deterrent, and search and rescue missions.<sup>4</sup> The eventual nine P-8s have been deemed a "political and operational necessity" for the UK, given the "resurgent Russian submarine threat in the Atlantic and North Sea."<sup>5</sup> The aircraft are already demonstrating their worth with an RAF P-8 completing its first operational mission on 3 August 2020, when it tracked a Russian warship in the North Sea.<sup>6</sup> The mission was momentous, but it should be noted that the RAF received significant support from multinational partners in reaching initial operating capability.

Exchanges with the United States have been especially noteworthy and have been described as a "staple of the relationship" between the RAF and US Air Force (USAF).<sup>7</sup> The RAF and USAF approved reciprocal exchanges under the military personnel exchange program in 1971 and the initiative was eventually expanded to enable UK personnel to serve with the US Army, Coast Guard, Marine Corps, and Navy.<sup>8</sup> Perhaps most notably, RAF and Royal Navy pilots underwent training with the US Marine Corps in preparation for the introduction of the F-35, with 120 personnel undergoing instruction in the US in 2017.<sup>9</sup> RAF aircrews have also been reported to have flown a range of "high-sensitivity" USAF aircraft, including the F-22, F-117, RC-135, and the B-2.<sup>10</sup> The RAF has also had both student and instructor pilots participate in the USAF's Pilot Training Next 2.0 initiative.<sup>11</sup> Seedcorn represents, therefore, just one element of the broadening of personnel exchange arrangements between the UK and the US.

Personnel exchanges have been considered an essential means to develop partner capability and improve interoperability. It has been reasoned, "To ensure the interconnected multinational force works cohesively, service members and leaders from each nation must learn to communicate and understand the perspectives of their international partners."<sup>12</sup> Exchanges between high-end allies have been considered particularly important.<sup>13</sup> MSgt Douglas Braden (USAF) has described personnel exchanges as the "bilateral sharing of best practices."<sup>14</sup> Flt Lt Ian Hart (RAF), who flew the B-2 on exchange with the USAF, highlighted the mutual benefits of exchanges involving UK and US personnel:

We do have different ways of looking at things. We're a smaller air force so the way we approach a problem is different to the way the USAF will approach it. So, I like to think my different tactical background enables me to bring an alternate viewpoint on the tactical procedures used. Ultimately, we're looking at developing the way we work together.<sup>15</sup>

The importance of personnel exchanges has prompted air forces around the world to expand and enhance their programs.<sup>16</sup> Their significance prompted Gary Roughead, a former US Navy chief of naval operations, to contend, "As in all endeavours, people are key. There must be more flexibility in how we embed military personnel into each other's forces."<sup>17</sup> The requirement for that flexibility was emphasized by the RAF's training requirement in maritime patrol aircraft.

The retirement of the Nimrod MR2 and the cancellation of the Nimrod MRA4 in 2010 resulted in the RAF not having a specialist maritime patrol aircraft for "the first time in its history."<sup>18</sup> In advance of the acquisition and receipt of the P-8s, and to "re-grow" maritime patrol aircraft capability, RAF personnel were embedded in the Royal Australian Air Force, Royal Canadian Air Force, Royal New Zealand Air Force, and the US Navy under the "Seedcorn" initiative.<sup>19</sup> Lord Astor of Hever declared:

The Seedcorn initiative will sustain the UK's ability to operate high-end fixedwing maritime patrol aviation in a range of complex operating environments by maintaining highly perishable skills, particularly in anti-submarine warfare, antisurface unit warfare, search and rescue, and maritime intelligence, target acquisition and reconnaissance.<sup>20</sup>

It was estimated that the Seedcorn program would cost up to  $\pounds 2.4$  million per year when it was initiated.<sup>21</sup> It was announced in June 2016, however, that the

program had already cost "some £14.1 million" since its commencement in 2012.<sup>22</sup> While the expenditure may seem extravagant, the benefits can be considered to outweigh the costs. Some RAF crews have, for example, accumulated more than 1,000 flying hours on US P-8s.<sup>23</sup> That experience has been critical in helping to prevent the diminishment of expertise. Air Vice-Marshal Gerry Mayhew proclaimed in 2016:

The Seedcorn initiative has been vital in ensuring that our future MPA [maritime patrol aircraft] aircrew are prepared to regenerate the UK's MPA capability. By retaining those essential skills, our aircrew are already on the front foot when it comes to operating these new aircraft.<sup>24</sup>

The success of British personnel during competitions such as the US Navy's antisubmarine rodeos was viewed as evidence that the RAF would operate the P-8s with "high efficiency" from the outset.<sup>25</sup>

Then Air Commodore Ian Gale has contended that "Seedcorn" is a mutually beneficial initiative:

The US Navy is being incredibly helpful with bringing in our P-8 fleet. They're assisting with processes, skills and knowledge and we're already working very closely operationally with them. We're deepening that, and all the time we're add-ing knowledge to our force and it's de-risking our programme. In return, the Seed-corn personnel are providing useful input into the US Navy. It's an equal relationship in that they're helping us grow our force and by doing so, of course, we're contributing to the global requirement to conduct maritime patrol operations.<sup>26</sup>

In addition to the individuals seconded under Seedcorn, 38 members of the 120th Squadron commenced operational conversion training at NAS Jacksonville, Florida, in January 2019, marking the first complete crew to undertake USbased training.<sup>27</sup>

Although there will be a transition to training all RAF P-8 personnel in the UK, the importance of overseas support in preserving perishable skills and kickstarting the regeneration of the RAF's maritime patrol aircraft capability deserves recognition as an example of the importance of defense engagement.<sup>28</sup> The training of personnel to operate the P-8s is not unique. In 2013, for example, Chief Petty Officer Stacy Gager became the first Royal Navy sailor to qualify as an aircraft director on a US Navy aircraft carrier as part of the long-lead specialist skills program, following a training period onboard the USS *Dwight D. Eisenhower*.<sup>29</sup> The program was initiated with the intention of training at least 300 personnel in preparation for the introduction of the Queen Elizabeth Class aircraft carriers. Bruce Lemkin prudently observed, "The most advanced system needs trained operators who understand both the systems and the operating procedures. Interoperability is not just 'things,' it is people."<sup>30</sup>

Building and strengthening partner capacity is often viewed through the lens of supporting developing nations. That is frequently but not exclusively, the case as demonstrated by historical and contemporary experience. The support provided by France, Italy, and the UK in developing and sustaining the American Expeditionary Forces Air Service in World War I was an early example of airpower capacity building.<sup>31</sup> Project "Seedcorn" is merely one of the latest iterations of partner capacity being enhanced to support a common and collective effort; in this case, maritime patrol operations.

The Seedcorn initiative demonstrated the importance of international exchanges in maintaining skills as a necessary bridge in the event of a capability gap and provides a model for emulation in the future. In reference to the US-UK relationship, Maj Jeff Olsen (USAF) declared that the "special relationship" in the realm of airpower was "alive and well" in 2010, an idea reinforced by the "Seedcorn" initiative.<sup>32</sup> The "special relationship" can be extended to the wider Five Eyes network as cooperation with Australia, Canada, and New Zealand also proved to be significant. Not only are there direct benefits for the personnel and the wider RAF, but there is significant potential for improvements in interoperability as Australia, New Zealand, and the US will also be operating P-8s. In name and practice, the P-8s—as well as the Seedcorn initiative that has helped to preserve the necessary skills—represent the spirit of multinational cooperation and emphasize the significance of military personnel exchanges. ♥

## Steven Paget, PhD

Dr. Paget (PhD, Australian National University) is the University of Portsmouth's director of Air and Space Power Education.

### Notes

1. Royal Air Force (RAF) "New Poseidon Maritime Patrol Aircraft Lands in UK for First Time," RAF, 4 February 2020, https://www.raf.mod.uk/.

2. RAF, "Fourth RAF Poseidon MRA1 Maritime Patrol Aircraft Named," RAF, 2 November 2020, https://www.raf.mod.uk/.

3. Nick Childs, "The Measure of Britain's New Maritime Ambition," *Survival*, 58, no. 1 (February–March 2016): 135.

4. RAF, "Poseidon MRA1," RAF, https://www.raf.mod.uk/; and RAF, "RAF Declare Poseidon an Initial Operating Capability," RAF, 3 April 2020, https://www.raf.mod.uk/.

5. Justin Bronk, "The RAF's Force Structure Plan and Future Threat Scenarios," *RUSI Journal* 163, no. 3 (2018): 54.

6. UK Ministry of Defence (MOD) and Baroness Goldie DL, "First Operation for RAF Poseidon Tracking Russian Warship," 7 August 2020, https://www.gov.uk/.

7. Group Capt Christopher Finn and Lt Col Paul D. Berg, "Anglo-American Strategic Air Power Co-operation in the Cold War and Beyond," *Air & Space Power Journal* 18, no. 4 (Winter 2004): 51, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/.

8. RAF, "RAF Exchange Officers Contribute to US Rescue and Aid Effort," RAF, 28 September 2017, https://www.raf.mod.uk/.

9. Louisa Brooke-Holland, "The UK's F-35 Lightning II Joint Strike Fighter," House of Commons Library, Standard Note SN06278, 6 February 2015; and RAF, "RAF Valley's Future Secure for Next 25 Years as Restoration Work is Completed," RAF, 26 September 2017, <u>https://www.raf.mod.uk/</u>.

10. "The Medium Powers: Europe's Leading Air Forces," Whitehall Papers 94, no. 1 (2018): 44.

11. Dan Hawkins, "RAF Partners with PTN to Innovate Pilot Training Pipeline," United States Air Force (USAF), 30 March 2019, https://www.af.mil/.

12. SSgt R. Alex Durbin, "Air Force Exchange Pilot Fights ISIS with Italian Coalition Partners," US Air Forces Central Command Public Affairs, 16 February 2017, https://www.centcom.mil/.

13. John R. Deni, "Still the One? The Role of Europe in American Defense Strategy," Orbis, 60, no. 1 (2016): 50.

14. A1C Cory Davis, USAF, "JB Charleston Benefits from Military Personnel Exchange Program," 27 June 2020, https://www.af.mil/.

15. RAF, "RAF Exchange Pilot Enters into the Spirit," RAF, 13 June 2014.

16. See Jennifer D. P. Moroney et al., *International Cooperation with Partner Air Forces* (Santa Monica: RAND, 2009).

17. Gary Roughead, "US-Australia Military Interoperability," *Strategist*, 22 March 2013, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/.

18. Group Capt Rob O'Dell, "The Cold War Cinderella Service: RAF Maritime Patrol Aircraft Operations Since 1945," *Air Power Review* 21, no. 2 (Summer 2018): 64.

19. RAF, "P-8A Poseidon Personnel Start Training," RAF, 21 January 2019, https://www.raf. .mod.uk/; "MOD Seals the Deal on Nine New Maritime Patrol Aircraft to Keep UK Safe," Ministry of Defence, 11 July 2016, https://www.gov.uk/; and David Jordan, "Back to the Future? British Air Power and Two Defence Reviews 2010-15," Defence-in-Depth, 25 January 2016, https://defenceindepth.co/.

20. "Written Answers, Thursday 8 March 2012, Armed Forces: Aircraft," *Lords Hansard*, 8 March 2012, https://publications.parliament.uk/.

21. George Allison, "Maritime Patrol Aircraft Capability to be Regenerated," UK Defence Journal, 13 February 2015, https://ukdefencejournal.org.uk/.

22. "Written Questions, Answers and Statements: Maritime Patrol Aircraft, Question for Ministry of Defence," UK Parliament, 15 June 2016, https://questions-statements.parliament.uk/.

23. RAeS Air Power Group Committee, "Challenges and Options - Prospects for UK Air Power," *Royal Aeronautical Society*, 8 January 2019, https://www.aerosociety.com/.

24. "MOD Seals the Deal on Nine New Maritime Patrol Aircraft to Keep UK Safe," MOD, 11 July 2016, https://www.gov.uk/government/.

25. Justin Bronk, "The P-8 Poseidon for the UK," RUSI Journal, 14 July 2016, https://rusi.org/commentary/.

### Paget

26. Dino Carrara, "The RAF's Poseidon Adventure," *Aviation News*, March 2017, 46, <u>https://</u>key.aero/.

27. Tim Ripley, "The Force Awakens: Growing and Modernising the RAF," *Aviation News*, May 2019, 44; and Tim Ripley, "RAF Poseidons: UK Maritime Patrol Reborn," *Aviation News*, December 2020, 49.

28. MOD and Foreign and Commonwealth Office, UK's International Defence Engagement Strategy (Wellington, UK: MOD, 2017).

29. "Royal Navy Personnel Qualify in US Navy Roles," Ministry of Defence, 18 June 2013, https://www.gov.uk/; and "Portsmouth Hosts US Carrier Strike Group Ahead of Major Exercise," Royal Navy, 27 July 2017, https://www.royalnavy.mod.uk/.

30. Bruce S. Lemkin, "International Relationships: Critical Enablers for Expeditionary Air and Space Operations," *DISAM Journal of International Security Assistance Management* 28, no. 1 (Fall 2005): 4–5.

31. See Bert Frandsen, "Building Partnership Capacity: US Air Power in the First World War," in *Allies in Air Power: A History of Multinational Air Operations*, ed. Steven Paget (Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 2021), 9–30.

32. Maj Jeff Olsen, RAF, "The 'Special Relationship'," RAF-Lakenheath, 29 September 2010, https://www.lakenheath.af.mil/.

**Disclaimer**: The views and opinions expressed or implied in the Journal are those of the authors and should not be construed as carrying the official sanction of the Department of Defense, Air Force, Air Education and Training Command, Air University, or other agencies or departments of the US government. This article may be reproduced in whole or in part without permission. If it is reproduced, the Air and Space Power Journal requests a courtesy line.